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GRANT FUNDING FOR ROAD SAFETY RESEARCH 

The Road Safety Trust has announced £2.4 million in grant funding for 11 projects, described as a  

significant step towards its ambition of achieving Vision Zero.  

Projects receiving grant funding cover a wide range of road safety topics. They are:  

IMPACT ð the centre for post -collision 
research, innovation and translation ð led by 
Devon Air Ambulance Trust 

In-Situ Mobile Application for the Triage of 
Pedestrians in Vehicle Collision (SENTINEL) ð 
led by Coventry University  

Data Sustains Life (DSL): linking healthcare 
and road safety data to evidence 
preventative strategies towards vision zero ð 
led by University Hospital Southampton  

Children Cycle Helmet Rating ð led by 
Imperial College London 

Maximising learning from child road fatalities: 
evidence for action ð led by University 
College London 

A Virtual Rider Training Tool to Improve 
Childrenõs and Parentsõ Cycling Awareness, 

Attentiveness, Attitudes and Safety ð led by 
The Bikeability Trust  

Road Traffic Injury impacts of Clean Air 
Zones/Low Emission Zones, led by Imperial 
College London* 

Enhancing Road Safety: Automatic Vehicle 
Triage in the NHS Ambulance Service for 
Improved Post-Crash Care and Injury 
Prediction ð led by Imperial College London  

In the driving cessation decision seat: 
Feasibility and acceptability of a UK driving 
aid for older adults within dementia services ð 
led by University of Surrey*  

Young Riders Matter ð led by National Young 
Rider Forum 

The Community Radio Road Safety Project ð 
Engaging Listeners, Saving Live ð led by Bristol 
Community FM Radio 

Applications for the next opportunity to apply for grants to fund road safety research projects will 

be opened in the coming months and wikll be awarded in the Spring  

SECRETARY OF STATE FOR TRANSPORT 

Heidi Alexander MP was appointed Secretary of State replacing Louise Haigh MP at the end of 

November.  

Heidi moved from her appointment as  Minister of State for Courts and Legal 

Services following the electyion in July. She is member of Parliament for Swindon 

South.  

Initially  she was the MP for Lewisham East from 2010 to 2018, resigning as an MP 

to served as Deputy Mayor of London for Transport from 2018 to 2021 after which 

she returned to the commons . 

APPROVED DRIVING INSTRUCTORS NATIONAL JOINT COUNCIL 

The Approved Driving Instructors National Joint Council (ADINJC) have elected 

Stewart Lochrie as its new Chairman who takes over from Charles Moffat who has 

stood down.  

Stewart is the Founder of Bright Coaching, an SQA-accredited training centre and 

home of the Professional Diploma in Coaching and Behavioural Change for Safe 

Driving (Level 7 SCQF) and Managing Director of Caledonian Driver Training based 

in Glasgow. 

Traffic Safety Roads  
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DEFECTIVE VISION 

A new study has predicted that as many as 720,000 motorists could be driving with defective eyesight  

according to Police  forces across England and Wales who conducted the number plate test on 3,010 

motorists  and found that 1.7% failed  ð the equivalent of 720,642 motorists.  

The number plate tests were carried out as part of the ôIs Your Vision Roadworthy?õ campaign, run 

by the charity Eye Health UK working alongside of the Older Drivers Forum  from which a report  

written by Dr Carol Hawley of Warwick Medical School, on behalf of the National Police Chiefs Council 

(NPCC), University of Warwick, Older Drivers Forum and Eye Health UK has been published 

The report aims to raise awareness of motoristsõ responsibility to ensure their vision meets minimum 

legal eyesight standards and comes as traffic volumes on Britainõs roads are set to peak during the 

2024 festive getaway.  

The results also show: 

¶ 3.2% of all drivers stopped were issued police warnings or had 

their licence revoked.  

¶ 1.4% of all drivers stopped had their driving licence revoked ð 38 

revocations were immediate (on the spot) and six were pending, 

awaiting action from DVLA.  

¶ 40% of motorists had not had a sight test in the last two years, as 

recommended. 

¶ One third of drivers had been prescribed corrective lenses for 

driving. Half of drivers who failed the roadside sight test were 

not wearing their required glasses when stopped by police.  

¶ The roadside test failure rate was highest amongst older drivers 

ð 10.2% of 81 to 90-year-olds failed.  

David Cartwright, optometrist and chair of Eye Health UK, said:  

ò90% of information needed for driving is 

visual. Even a minor reduction in vision can 

slow reaction times and impair your ability to 

recognise hazards or judge speed. It can also 

cause fatigue and affect contrast sensitivity ð 

essential for adjusting to g lare and driving in 

low light conditions. Having regular eye tests, 

every two years or sooner if you notice a 

change in your vision is essential to keep you 

and other road users safe. Six people lost their 

lives on UK roads in 2023 and around 3,000 are 

seriously injured every year due to drivers or 

riders with uncorrected or defective 

eyesight.ó 

A copy of the report can be found at  https://www.grahamfeest.com/resources/latest -uploads/   

ROADS AROUND MAJOR AIRPORTS 

Analysis of Government road collision data shows that the roads around major airports in England 

and Wales are twice as risky compared to the national average.  

The data, analysed by Angelica Solutions, shows that every year there are, on average, 

approximately 1.7 injury -causing collisions per 1,000 people across the road network.However, 

those living in proximity to a major airport are twice as likely to find th emselves involved in such a 

collision. Englandõs busiest airport, Heathrow, is even riskier ð with 4.2 injury -causing collisions per 

1,000 people every year meaning that those living near this airport have 2.4 times the national risk.  

Traffic Safety Roads  
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DRIVING TESTS ð A BIG ISSUE 

There have been problems for learner drivers trying to get test slots since before Covid, which 

made the situation worse from which the system still has not recovered despite efforts by the DVSA 

to recruit and train more examiners. This has led to the invo lvement of Lilian Greenwood, future of 

roads minister,  who has said:  

òPassing your driving test is a life changing opportunity for millions ð but sky-high waiting times for 

tests in recent years have denied that opportunity to too many 

people. No one should have to wait six months when theyõre 

ready to pass, travel to the other side of the country to take a 

driving test or be ripped off by unscrupulous websites just 

because they canõt afford to wait. The scale of the backlog we 

have inherited is huge, but todayõs measures are a crucial step 

to tackle the long driving test wa it times, protect learner drivers 

from being exploited, and support more people to hit the road.ó 

Accordingly, t he Driver and Vehicle Standards Agency (DVSA) has set out a 7-point plan to reduce 

driving test waiting times  

Long waiting times for a driving test can result in learners paying significantly more than the standard 

test fee  and travelling long distances to take their test . [This is because of third party websites 

reselling driving tests but at a higher price to make a profit. One of the measures being introduced 

includes stricter terms and conditions for businesses booking tests from 6 th January 2025. This will 

stop resellers booking tests for learners they donõt teach and will also help prevent them buying up 

tests to sell at a profit which reduces test availability for genuine customers. ]   

DVSA has also calling  for evidence to gather insights on how the booking system can be made fairer 

and easier to use. 

Overall the seven measures include:  

1. Recruit and train 450 driving examiners  

2. Review and improve the rules for booking driving tests  

3. Introduce tougher terms and conditions for the service driving instructors use to book and 

manage car driving tests for their pupils  

4. Consult on new proposals to increase the amount of time people have to wait to book 

another test in certain situations  

5. Increase the amount of notice you need to give to change or cancel a car driving test 

without losing the fee  

6. Explore changing the current 24 -week limit on how far ahead car driving tests can be 

booked 

7. Encourage learner drivers to be better prepared for their driving test through the ôReady 

to Pass?õ campaign 

 

Ed Comment 

However some might argue that having to wait is no bad thing as it may well lead to more supervised 

practice ð and equally there are those who call for a minumum learning period. If we are to recruit 

more examiners and retain them which seems to be some of the problem then we need to pay them 

more with the monies being raised by a considerable hike in the driving test fee.  

Traffic Safety Roads  
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FLEET MANAGERS AND DRIVERS FACE RISK 

Fleets are exposing themselves to risk by not implementing robust regulatory and training policies 

for grey fleet drivers according to a study by the TTC Group.  

Only a third of fleets ask grey fleet drivers to sign and adhere to a driving -

for -work policy and while 99% of fleet professionals surveyed by the group 

said they proactively promote responsible and safe business driving, just 33% 

of them ask drivers to si gn and adhere to a driving -for -work policy and only 

51% of businesses invest in grey fleet driver training.   

Businesses that fail to implement a robust driving -for -work policy are falling 

short of their grey fleet duty of care, according to TTC, which recently 

published a white paper on ôManaging Grey Fleet Risk the Easy Wayõ. 

David Marsh, from the TTC Group said:  

òItõs alarming to learn that so many grey fleet drivers do not know what confirmations they 

must provide before driving for work, what is expected of them when on the road and what 

their responsibilities are going forward, all of which a good driving -for -work policy will 

outlineó  

A copy of the report can be found at https://www.grahamfeest.com/resources/latest -uploads/    

POLICE NOW ADOPT MOVE FROM ACCIDENT TO CRASH/COLLISION 

Police forces across the UK will now be able to replace 'Police Accident' signs with 'Police Collision' 

signs, following approval from the Department for Transport (DfT). The change aims to reflect the 

preventable nature of most road crashes and promote gr eater accountability.  

The move comes after a review of the Road Collision Reporting 

Guidelines, which found that many police forces had already begun 

phasing out the term ôaccidentõ in public communications. 

An analysis, conducted by journalist Laura Laker and funded by the Foundation for Integrated 

Transport, assessed 227 press releases from 45 police forces and found that the use of the word 

"accident" is now rare, appearing just eight times.  

The National Police Chiefsõ Council (NPCC), alongside road safety campaigners and bereaved families, 

has advocated for this update as a key measure to improve understanding of road harm.  

The DfTõs approval will enable police forces to update road signage and in-car digital displays with 

the new terminology. Blue roadside signs that warn drivers of incidents will now use ôcollision aheadõ 

instead of ôaccident ahead.õ 

This change follows a recent commitment by National Highways to eliminate the word ôaccidentõ 

from its communications, responding to pressure from bereaved families and road safety 

organisations. 

However not everyone agrees with the change ð many voicing the view that you donõt set off with 

the intention of crashing or coliding with another person or object and therefore they feel that the 

word accident is stioll appropriate ð but clearly those wit h that view are now in the minority.  

 

Traffic Safety Roads  
In this 

https://www.grahamfeest.com/resources/latest-uploads/


5 
 

 

SURREY VISION ZERO STRATEGY 

Surrey RoadSafe has unveiled a new plan aimed at reducing road fatalities and serious injuries to 

zero by 2050. The Vision Zero Road Safety Strategy 2024-2035 is a collaborative initiative between 

Surrey County Council, Surrey Police, Surrey Fire and Rescue, the regionõs police and crime 

commissioner, National Highways and other key partners.  

Vision Zero marks a renewed commitment to the immediate goal of reducing fatal and serious road 

casualties by 50% by 2035, using a baseline average of 2019 and 2022 figures. 

Key highlights of the strategy include:  

Targeting the òfatal fiveó offences: drink/drug driving, speeding, distracted driving, not wearing 

seatbelts and careless driving.  

Safe speed Initiatives: investment in speed management, including new speed cameras and traffic 

calming measures in high-risk areas. 

Education and public awareness: road safety education in schools, media campaigns, and 

partnerships with local communities will focus on the consequences of unsafe driving.  

Improved infrastructure: strategic road improvements outside schools, in residential areas, and on 

high-risk rural roads.  

LOCAL COUNCIL ROAD INNOVATION GROUP (LCRIG)  

LCRIG have published their Annual Report which highlights their  key 

achievements and continued growth throughout 2024, reflecting not only a year 

of progress but also their  ongoing commitment to embracing innovation and 

supporting the highways community.  

A copy of the  report can be found at 

https://www.grahamfeest.com/resources/latest -uploads/   

TYRESAFE 

TyreSafe have published their review of the year, 2024 in which they recount the work thery have 

done over the year and the success they have had in profilling the importance 

of tyres . The report reflects on the  concerning and significant increase in 

Killed or Seriously Injured (KSI) casualties linked to tyre -related incidents. 

The now seemingly year-on-year increase highlights a growing problem on our 

roads, underscoring the urgent need for stronger action to ad dress tyre safety  
 

TyreSafe is built on a foundation of research and  data, ensuring that every 

initiative undertake n 

is informed by the latest evidence and insights.  In collaboration with over 130 

organisations from 

government, local authority, blue light, road   safety and industry partners, they work all year to  

amplify the message around the need for greater  action to address the continuing high levels of  

dangerous unroadworthy vehicles on our roads.  
 

A copy of the report can be found at https://www.grahamfeest.com/resources/latest -uploads/   
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ILLEGAL USE OF A MOBILE PHONE 

The proportion of young drivers illegally making and receiving phone calls behind the wheel without 

hands-free technology is at its highest rate in eight years  according to new data from the RAC.  

Figures from the RACõs 2024 Report on Motoring** show more than 50% 

of drivers under 25 admitted to making and receiving voice calls 

behind the wheel, compared to 27% of the overall driving population 

and just 16% of those aged 65 or older. This is up six percentage points 

on 2023 and three percentage points since 2016 when the data was 

first recorded.  

Four-in-10 (43%) younger motorists also said 
they have listened to a voice note while driving 
without using hands-free while 40% have 
recorded such a message. The corresponding 
rates for the overall driving population are just 
14% and 9% respectively. 

Looking at other types of handheld phone use 
by motorists across all age groups, 15% of all 
drivers have checked messages on their 
phones, and one-in-10 (10%) say they have 
used their phones to write texts, emails or 
social media posts while driving. Alarm ingly, 
there has been a particularly notable increase 

in drivers taking photos and/or recording 
videos: in 2024, almost one -in-10 drivers admit 
to having done so in the past 12 months, up 
from 5% in both 2023 and 2022. 

Non-compliance with the law is again 
significantly higher among younger drivers, 
with 39% of under-25s having checked 
messages manually when driving while almost 
a third (30%) have taken a picture or recorded 
a video, a steep increase on 2023õs 19%. 
Meanwhile, 40% of under-25s have made or 
received a video call while driving, up from 
30% in 2023 and 17% in 2022. 

There were 23 fatalities on the UKõs roads in 2023 where a driver using a mobile phone was deemed 

to be a contributing factor in the collision, up from 18 in 2019.  

When it comes to what to do to curtail dangerous handheld phone use, more than three -quarters of 

all drivers (77%) say they would like to see the widespread introduction of cameras designed to detect 

illegal phone use at the wheel, a rate that falls only s lightly to 67% among the under -25s.  

Meanwhile, 91% of all drivers agree there is ônever any excuseõ for using a handheld mobile phone ð 

other than to call 999 in an emergency when it is not safe to stop, as is legally permitted.  

Recent Home Office figures show that the number of fines for using a handheld mobile phone while 

driving increased by a third (33%) last year, from 27,776 in 2022 to 36,842 in 2023. This is likely due 

to a change in the law in 2022 that broadened the scope of the  offence . 

Ed 

It is clear that the current enforcement process of fine and points is not working nor it would seem 

is a sufficient deterent to stop the practice so we need to look elsewhere for a solution. We need 

to have a system which block the signal coming in or being able to send it out whilst the car is in 

motion. The phone is not the problem itõs the people who choose to use it so why not take the option 

away. 

The last three cars I have purchased, even before the salesperson took me through everything ð the 

first thing he ask me was to give him my phone so he could pair it to the system. Whilst you might 

say that he was doing this so I did not use it in a hand held mode it is an indication of where their 

level of importance is placed when handing over a new car.  

** RAC 2024 Report on Motoring can be found at https://www.grahamfeest.com/resources/latest -

uploads/   

Traffic Safety Roads  
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LEARNING FROM ROAD TRAFFIC FATALITIES 

PACTS has published a report that highlights significant gaps in the UKõs handling of learning from 

road traffic fatalities.  Unlike other transport sectors, road deaths 

in the UK lack a central investigation body dedicated to learning 

from each fatal incident, limiting the ability to prevent similar 

tragedies in future. PACTS has put forward a series of 

recommendations to improv e how fatalities are investigated, 

documented, and acted upon by relevant authorities.  The report 

identifies several key shortcomin gs in the current system 

including:  

>Underreporting and Limited Learning Opportunities:  

Only around 3% of road fatalities lead to a Prevention of Future Deaths (PFD) report from coroners. 
Although stakeholders are legally required to respond to PFD reports, there is little enforcement, 
allowing critical matters of concern to go  unaddressed. 

 

>Lack of Systematic Record-Keeping and Trend Analysis:  

With no dedicated branch to analyse patterns across fatalities, it is difficult to identify emerging 
trends, such as high -risk demographic groups. By contrast, other transport sectors routinely 
compile and assess such data to inform preventative measures.  

 

>Absence of a Coordinated Mechanism:  

Currently, there is no unified approach for stakeholders to be notified of matters of concern and 
potential solutions arising from road incidents. This complicates stakeholdersõ efforts to adopt 
proactive safety actions.  
 

The report makes five key recommendations to improve road safety by fully harnessing the lessons 

from fatal incidents:  

> Provide Safe System Training for Coroners:  

Coroners should receive training in the Safe System approach, which focuses on understanding how 
every road fatality might have been prevented through specific safety measures. This would allow 
coroners to make informed recommendations in PFD reports that reflect a comprehensive 
understanding of road safety principles.  

 

> Learn from Other Transport Sectors:  

The processes and practices used in the rail, air, and marine sectors could be adapted for road safety. 
Establishing a dedicated investigation branch for road transport ñsimilar to the Air Accidents 
Investigation Branch (AAIB)ñcould prioritise serious incid ents for investigation and share findings to 
enable all stakeholders to make life -saving changes. 

 

> Enhance Stakeholder Collaboration:  

Building stronger relationships among road safety stakeholders, such as local authorities, vehicle 
manufacturers, and navigation system providers, would allow for quicker action on PFD 
recommendations. This would enable stakeholders to address concerns pro mptly, helping to prevent 
future fatalities.  

 

> Ensure Consistency in PFD Reporting:  

Coroners should have clear, consistent guidelines for when and how to produce PFD reports. This 
consistency would bring closure for families affected by road deaths and create a public record to 
inform future preventative measures.  

 

> Strengthen the Follow -Up Process for PFD Reports:  

Legal obligations to respond to PFD reports should be enforced, ensuring that stakeholders take 
meaningful steps to address issues highlighted by coroners. Introducing sanctions for non-responses 

could improve accountability and lead to tangible safety improvements .  
 

A copy of the report can be found at https://www.grahamfeest.com/resources/latest -uploads/   
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CAMPAIGN TO FURTHER REDUCE INCIDENTS WITH BIN LORRIES 

Barnsley Council has launched a safety campaign after 72 collisions involving waste collection vehicles 

were recorded in three years.The authority said its new ôBe Safe, Work Safe, Target Zeroõ campaign 

aimed to reduce the number of avoidable collisions re lated to waste collection to zero. All employees 

in the councilõs waste and recycling collection service will receive ôa programme of engagement and 

enhanced trainingõ. The council said none of the 72 collisions in the past three years were fatal, and 

that  the number had been falling ð with 16 incidents this year compared to 22 in 2023 and 34 in 2022.  

GREATER MANCHESTER ROAD SAFETY ACTION PLAN 

Leaders from Greater Manchesterõs 10 local authorities have approved the city regionõs Vision Zero 

Strategy and Action Plan, which aims to eliminate road deaths and life -changing injuries by 2040.  

Transport for Greater Manchester said that in the last 10 years nearly 10,000 people in the region 

have been killed or seriously injured on its roads, with 64 fatalities and a further 787 people seriously 

injured in 2022.  However, the most recent figures from the Department for Transport show that the 

number of casualties in Greater Manchester fell by 6.2% to 799 in 2023,  including 45 deaths ð a 29.7% 

decrease. The regionõs newly-adopted plan includes an interim target to halve road traffic deaths 

and life changing injuries by the end of this decade.  

Major interventions within the Action Plan include:  

¶ A new Greater Manchester speed management policy by 2025 to equip local authorities with the tools 

to review or change speed limits, ôto ensure they are at an appropriate level for specific areas, 

reflecting the mix of road users risk and purpose of the roa dõ 

¶ Increasing targeted roads policing, such as speed enforcement and vehicle stops, where there is a high 

risk of incidents or a known hotspot  

¶ Upgrading spot speed and average speed cameras across the region, supported by police enforcement  

¶ Lobbying for local highway authorities to be given extra powers to tackle illegal and inconsiderate 

parking at high -risk locations, such as outside schools, while providing support for these measures such 

as appropriate road marking and signage delivering c ampaigns 

¶ Targeting antisocial road user behaviour, while also educating road users on the ôFatal Fourõ biggest 

causes of injury collisions and how they can keep themselves and others safe  

¶ Removing dangerous vehicles from the road and continuing to target individuals who are not driving 

their vehicles legally, including off road bikes and illegally modified e -bikes, e-scooters and e-

motorbikes 

¶ Ensuring people involved in road traffic collisions get the best possible care in the short and long term  

¶ Continuing to invest in specialised incident training and undertaking thorough investigations when 

collisions occur.  

NEW DUTCH STYLE ROUNDABOUT IN SHEFFIELD 

The ôDutch-styleõ roundabout, which has zebra crossings at each arm and a one-way segregated cycle 

track, is the second of its kind of the UK. The first opened in Cambridge in 2020.  

The chair of Sheffield City Councilõs transport, regeneration and 

climate policy committee  

òFor too long, people wanting to cross West Bar roundabout to get 
around the city have had to wait for a gap in the traffic to do so in a 
safe manner. The changes we are delivering will make it easier for those 
on foot or on their bike in two fantastic new  ways. 

The council said the new features would also ômanage the speed of traffic using the roundabout, 

increasing safety for everyoneõ. 

Traffic Safety Roads  
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AWARD FOR THE WELSH LOCAL GOVERNMENT ASSOCIATION 

The Chartered Institute of Highways and Transportation has recognised The Welsh Local Government 

Association (WLGA) with the Alun Griffiths Award for Health, Safety 

and Wellbeing  having been nominated by 20õs Plenty for for its 

commitment over four years in planning and achieving the 20mph 

default  speed limit  in September 2023 which has ôsignificantly 

contributed to casualty reduction and improved safety for all 

transport usersõ.   

Whilst not everyone is happy about the default limit there in no 

doubting the results when the d ata shows there were 489 fewer 

casualties on 20/30mph roads for the period October 2023 to June 

2024 (1,286 casualties) versus October 2022 to June 2023 (1,775 

casualties).  

Kaarina Ruta was the lead officer in WLGA who co-ordinat ed its  implementation said:  

òI was delighted to receive the award on behalf of all the local authorities in Wales and see their 

hard work recognised by the CIHT. The award is dedicated to everyone who played a part in making 

20mph in built -up areas the default in Wales and a celebration of the lives saved because of it. I 

would also like to thank 20õs Plenty for Us for the nomination and their tireless contribution to the 

project over the years.ó 

NATIONAL SPEED LIMITS IN SCOTLAND 

Transport Scotland has opened a consultation that explores reducing the limit for cars on single 

carriageways from 60mph to 50mph. The Scottish Government is also looking to increase speed limits 

for goods vehicles over 7.5 tonnes on single carriageways from 40mph to 50mph and dual carriageways 

from 50mph to 60mph.  

The consultation forms part of the National Speed 

Management Review, which has indicated these 

changes could significantly reduce injury collisions, 

while maintaining journey times and enhancing 

journey time reliability.  Pilots of 50mph speed limits 

on single carriageway sections of the A9 have been 

running for HGVs since 2016, and the new proposals 

have gone down well with hauliers.  

Research indicates that lowering the Scottish national speed limit on single carriageways for cars 

could lead to a 23% reduction in fatalities and an 18% reduction in serious injury within the first year 

of implementation. Longer term, this could lead to t he prevention of more than 1,200 injury collisions 

over a 60-year period.  

The latest report by His Majestyõs Inspectorate of Constabulary in Scotland highlighted that road 

fatalities for 2024 so far are already 26% higher than at the same period last year  and the total 

number of people killed or injured on Scotlandõs roads has increased each year since 2020. In 2023, 

155 people were killed and 1,930 were seriously injured.  

The consultation runs until Wednesday 5 th  March 2025 and  a series of engagement sessions will also 

be held early in 2025. Responses will be analysed to inform final recommendations and the findings 

will be published in summer 2025.  
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CYCLING INCREASING IN THE CAPITAL 

New data from Transport for London (TfL) reveals that the number of cycle journeys have increased 

by 26% since 2019 and their annual Travel in London report finds that 1.33 million cycle journeys take 

place every day in the English capital ð a 5% increase from the 1.26 daily journeys that occurred in 

2023. 

The growth in cycle journeys comes after Londonõs 

Cycleway network surpassed 400 kilometres in 

September, more than quadrupling its size since 

2016 and making it longer than the London 

underground. 

The growth is strongest in central London, where 

cycle journeys increased 11.6% between 2023 and 

2024. In inner London, there was a 4.2% rise and in 

outer London there was a 3.8% rise. 

Eight Cycleways have been expanded in London and TfL launched 20 new Cycleway routes in 2023/24. 

Today, 27.4% of Londoners live within 400 metres of the cycle network and TfL is working with London 

boroughs to reach the Mayorõs goal of 40% by 2030. Next year will see the completion of several 

borough-led Cycleways such as Rotherhithe to Peckham, Enfield to Broxbourne and Deptford Church 

Street.  

SCHOOL STREETS 

New Government guidelines published by Active Travel England and the DfT have been published to 

help councils better deliver School Street schemes.  

A School Street allows for motor traffic with a permit 

outside the school gates at pick up and drop off 

times. This aims to create a safer space for children 

and their families to walk, wheel, cycle or scoot to 

school. The guidance also cites research and 

evidence from The Road Safety Trust, which shows 

these schemes increase active travel on the school 

run are supported by most parents and residents in 

the nearby community and do not cause significant 

road safety issues through traffic displacement.  

In addition research commissioned by Active Travel England found that 85% of people in England 

support active travel and would like to do more, while data from charity Sustrans has previously 

found that four -in-five children want to walk or cycle to school . 

Active Travel England and the DfT say the schemes bring a wealth of benefits to pupils and residents, 

including:  

Reduced cases of careless driving, parking and 

turning outside schools during school run times  

More children walking, wheeling or cycling to 

school, in turn reducing traffic in the local 

area during school drop off and pick up  

More opportunities for social interactions on 

the way to school, and increased 

independence for older pupils  

Reduction in emissions around schools.
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SERVICES PROVISION FOR LORRY DRIVERS 

The manner in which we support and treat our lorry drivers is once again in the spotlight and it 

demonstrates that we have a long way to go in order to improve the services for these drivers who 

are forced and quite rightly so to take regular brakes and co mply with the drivers hours regulations.  

Indeed one might question whether it is right that we should be charging these drivers to stop and 

park up when they are legally obligated to do so as such provision should be available free of charge 

as part of our infrastructure plans. 

Transport Focusõs Lorry Driver Facilities Survey spoke to more than 7000 lorry drivers about their 

experience at a third of all motorway services, ôAõ road services and truck stops in England.   

A recognition of the need for 

better facilities for lorry 

drivers has driven 

investment and 

improvement over the last 

few years. But the latest  

survey, taken alongside our 

recently published Logistics 

and Coach Survey, shows the 

scale of the problem that 

persists.   

Many drivers often donõt feel welcome, safe or able to get a decent meal or proper rest. While drivers 

in this survey were the ones who managed to find a space, less than four in 10 were satisfied with 

the number of stopping places available in the UK. Sat isfaction among those who run logistics 

businesses is even lower.   

Nevertheless, there are reasons for optimism, as shown by the 17 sites with satisfaction scores of 95 

per cent or above.  

Transport Focus is bringing together the public and private sector to develop long -term solutions that 

will improve the quality and availability of rest stops so that we can keep our lorries and the people 

who drive them, moving safely.  

They are looking in particular for  four key areas to be addressed:  

Better and consistent quality of services ð work 

must be done to drive up standards and ensure 

consistent quality of facilities across sites  

Parking capacity that meets demand ð there 

should be a sustained focus on increasing 

parking capacity and lorry driver facilities in 

the right places to ensure that availability 

meets the growing demand  

Safety and security for drivers and vehicles ð 

standards must be improved, particularly at 

sites where there are security concerns, so 

that drivers and loads are safe and feel safe  

Providing a welcoming environment ð the 

approach of some services, which leaves lorry 

drivers feeling less valued than other 

customers, must be challenged.  

Hosted by Transport Focus this coming year will gather government, truck stop owners, motorway 

service operators, trade associations and the wider roads industry to develop a long -term solution to 

keep lorries, and the people who drive them, moving safely.  
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OVERGROUND NAMED JUST LIKE THE UNDERGROUND 

The London Overground lines have been named and colour coded to make it simpler for travellers .  

Each of the six routes now have their own name and colour, helping to make the network easier to 

navigate and creating an identity that reflects Londonõs diverse history. 

Between Romford and Upminster is the 
Liberty line  

Between Watford Junction and Euston is 
the Lioness line  

From Richmond and Clapham Junction to 
Stratford is the Mildmay line  
 
Between Gospel Oak and Barking Riverside 
is the Suffragette line  
 
From Liverpool Street to Chingford, Enfield 
Town and Cheshunt is the Weaver line  
 
From Highbury and Islington to Clapham 
Junction, New Cross, Crystal Palace and 
West Croydon is the Windrush line  

Follow the right line and line colour for your journey. You can change to other lines where necessary, 

just like on the Tube.  

BIKEABILITY TRAINING CAN REDUCE CASUALTIES 

A study conducted by TRL for the Bikeability Trust  from data 2013 to 2022 has found that local 

authorities with high er levels of Bikeability training are experiencing lower rates of serious road 

injuries and fatalities.   

The Bikeability Trustõs Level 2 training equips children in Years 5 and 6 with essential skills for riding 

confidently on suburban roads with moderate traffic, 

marking their first experience with on -road cycling 

education. However, before progressing to Level 2, 

children complete Level 1, a course in a traffic -free 

setting that teaches core cycle control skills.  

For the research, TRL developed a series of collision 

prediction models for the Bikeability Trust, a 

standard approach for explaining the relationship 

between several different variables and collision or 

casualty risk.  

Models were developed at local authority level and used data from a 10 -year period from 2013 to 

2022. L2 and L3 Bikeability training were included as potential explanatory variables.  

Since the programmeõs inception in 2007, more than five million children have participated in 

Bikeability training, a national initiative backed by record government funding to deliver over half a 

million placements annually.  
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